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	PART 1

(OPEN TO THE PUBLIC)
	ITEM NO.




	REPORT OF THE LEAD MEMBER FOR EDUCATION



	TO THE CABINET ON 23 JANUARY, 2001



	Subject:           2001\02 REVENUE BUDGET – SALFORD CONSORTIUM


	RECOMMENDATIONS:

Members are asked to consider the options set out in this report and determine how they wish to proceed.



	EXECUTIVE SUMMARY:

As requested at the Cabinet Meeting on 9 January, this report offers an update on discussions with the Learning and Skills Council concerning possible future funding arrangements for Salford Consortium, in the light of the proposed budget strategy, and identifies possible future options.



	BACKGROUND DOCUMENT:

Report of the Lead Member for Corporate Services to Cabinet on 9 January, 2001 – “2001/02 Revenue Budget – Progress Report”



	CONTACT OFFICER:      Mark Carriline                             TEL NO:  837 1700



	WARD(S) TO WHICH REPORT RELATES:    Potentially all 



	KEY COUNCIL POLICIES:        Budget Strategy, Lifelong Learning and Social Inclusion



	DETAILS:  Continued overleaf




REPORT DETAILS

1 INTRODUCTION
1.1 As part of the Education Budget proposals for possible savings on the next financial year, the Cabinet considered the option of a phased closure of Salford Consortium, which was identified as saving £90,000 in 2001\02, with a total saving of £250,000 when fully implemented.  This proposal was deferred for consideration following discussion with the Learning and Skills Council.

1.2 As Members will be aware, Salford Consortium is maintained by the Authority as a special training needs provider for Post-16 students.  Although numbers do fluctuate it supports on average 120 young people in the 16-19 age range undertaking a range of programme courses in different vocational areas.  At the moment 5 area programmes are offered covering care for the elderly, child care, catering, motor vehicle and retail\warehousing.  Almost all of the client group are designated as special training needs students, with additional learning and\or social difficulties.  Very often the client group comprises of young who did not have a successful experience of secondary education and often displayed behavioural problems or truancy, people and left with few or no qualifications. The Consortium is regarded as a good quality training provider and has had more than satisfactory inspection reports from the Training Standards Council.  The Consortium currently employs a total of 21 staff comprising 14 training officers and 7 other management and administrative and site support staff.  It has two main bases at Liverpool Street and at the Training Centre in Buile Hill Park.  

1.3 The Consortium is principally funded from two sources, Manchester TEC (soon to be the Learning and Skills Council) as a training provider for government supported training and a subsidy from the City Council.  The Consortium is, however, pro-active in looking at other funding streams and has in particular done some very successful work through its Career Lines Centre in Broughton which is partially supported by SRB2 funding.

1.4 The client group for whom the Consortium provides is relatively specific.  There are very few alternative providers who specifically target this group in the Manchester TEC area, and it is not obvious that suitable alternative provision would be available for this client group if the Consortium ceased to exist.  There will clearly be significant social consequences therefore if it is not possible to continue to support the Consortium.  

1.5 Other than the City Council, the majority of the Consortium’s income comes currently from Manchester TEC under a YT Training Contract.  The exact amount of money earned is somewhat variable within the overall parameters of the Contract, as parts of the funding are performance dependent.  In the current year budget the funding split is as follows:

· Total Budget 


£919,180

· Manchester TEC income 

£570,000

· City Council subsidy

£349,180

Outside of a specific problem which occurred a couple of years ago due to a national legislative change of school leaving date, which led to a one year overspend for the Consortium, the Consortium is increasingly well managed and meets both its financial targets and its performance targets as set out in the TEC Contract.  At this stage it would appear that there will be a small underspend on the Consortium budget this year. 

1.6 The Consortium recently restructured itself following decisions in last years budget with a view to developing a medium term strategy to reduce its dependence on the City Council subsidy, which is always clearly a debatable issue in the budget.

1.7 The savings identified from the phased closure of the Consortium are £90,000 in 2001\02, increasing to £250,000 in a full financial year once the proposals have been completely implemented.  This is not the same as the budgeted subsidy as it is proposed to retain the running cost and some of the other support costs of the Buile Hill Centre to facilitate the development of additional provision for pre-16 excluded pupils for whom the Council is currently failing to fully meet its statutory duty to provide an education.  

1.8 As well as the social and service impacts of not continuing to provide the Consortium, there will be a considerable personnel challenge as outlined above.  Although a number of the Consortium staff have generic skills and will be readily redeployable subject to appropriate vacancies existing, a number of the posts, in particular training officer posts, are very specific and it is not obvious that there will be realistic alternative redeployment opportunities in the medium term.

2. DISCUSSIONS WITH THE LEARNING AND SKILLS COUNCIL
2.1 As Members will be aware, the funding arrangements for Youth Training are changing with effect from 1 April, when responsibility transfers from the Training and Enterprise Council to the new Learning and Skills Council.  The Director of Education and Leisure, therefore, discussed the position at the Consortium with the Chief Executive of the Greater Manchester Learning and Skills Council when he met her recently.  Although she confirmed her support for the Consortium as a quality provider for young people with special training needs, and recognised the significant gap in provision that would be caused not only in Salford, but for the Greater Manchester area as a whole, if the Consortium ceased to continue, she felt that the possibilities of a significant increase in LSC funding in the short term, were extremely limited.  In this context it should be noted that, for the Consortium to be self-financing on LSC income alone, would require approximately a 70% increase in funding from the LSC for current levels of activity.  Even in the longer term this is not realistic.    

2.2 There is, however, a deal of uncertainty around the medium term prognosis for provider funding.  The LSC nationally is seeking to bring greater consistency in funding arrangements across the country and it is likely that this will lead to changes in the medium term to the funding available from the local LSC to support the Consortium.  The problem is that at this stage it is not obvious which direction that effect will go.  We could see an increase or a decrease or the position staying relatively similar.  

2.3 There is, therefore, little prospect in the short or medium term, of any significant increase in income from the Learning and Skills Council which would bridge the gap if Council subsidy were withdrawn.  

3. OPTIONS
3.1 In the circumstances, there are then three options which could be pursued:

(a) Take No Action


On this basis the Consortium would continue on its present financial basis with the Council subsidy unaffected, but similarly, the anticipated savings set out as in the Options paper would not be generated.

(b) Phased Closure of the Consortium


Under this option the financial benefits would be achieved on the anticipated timescale, but clearly there would be a substantial loss of service, which would leave a significant strategic gap for this client group in Post-16 provision in the City, as well as a number of significant personnel implications which would need to be addressed.

(c) Increase Income Targets and Rationalise Expenditure at the Consortium to reduce net subsidy


The possibilities of taking a middle way, where the Consortium would continue to operate but be set a higher income target to reduce Council subsidy, have been discussed in detail with the Consortium Manager.  There are a number of possible options in this area which include restructuring existing provision within the Contract with Manchester TEC\LSC to increase income by changing the offering mix, further steps to try to seek financial contributions to the cost of trainee allowances from the companies and organisations in which the trainees are based, and the development, under contract, of specific provision within existing resources to contribute towards meeting the needs of excluded Key Stage 4 students.  As part of the reorganisation within the Education Budget, it is hoped that a significant pool of resources can be created in the next financial year to begin to address the deficit in terms of provision for excluded pupils at Key 


Stage 4 in line with our statutory duty.  The Consortium could have an important role to play as a provider for this client group, alongside other providers and some pilot work is currently underway looking at this approach.  

3.2
Having had these discussions it is the Director’s view that it may well be possible to put together a workable and beneficial package of changes at the Consortium which would enable some of the subsidy to be withdrawn.  A further option would therefore be to set a higher income target for the Consortium and reduce subsidy.  At this stage, it is felt that a figure of £50,000 subsidy reduction in 2001\02 rising to £100,000 in a full year is realistic and viable.  If Members were minded to pursue this option, and it was not delivered in practice, then the future of the Consortium would need to be revisited.

4. CONCLUSIONS
4.1 Salford Consortium provides a valuable strand of activity within the 16-19 provision of the City and would be difficult to replace if it ceased to exist.  In addition, this would lead to a number of difficult redeployment problems which would need to be resolved.  An alternative way forward could be to pursue option ( c) on the basis set out above which would reap some of the financial benefits of closure whilst maintaining the provision and diversifying its funding base.  If Members did agree to this alternative way forward, although the savings would be less, the subsidy would be significantly reduced in the medium term and a rigorous monitoring regime would be put in place to ensure that these targets were being met.  If they could not be met in reality then the future of the Consortium would need to be revisited.  

4.2 Cabinet are asked to consider these options and indicate how they wish to proceed.







